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Training Assessment Designated Fund.   Balance and Use.

Introduction

In 2001 the Conference agreed a funding mechanism for initial ministerial training which levied a fixed training assessment on the Districts for the period 2002-2007.  For reasons explained below, there has been a consistent underspend in the budget for initial training during this period and the accumulated balance in the initial training designated fund at the 31st August 2007 was £ 6.067 million (subject to auditing).

The Training Strategy and Resources Executive (TSRE) were asked at their meeting in November to recommend how this balance should be used.  Given the size of the balance, TSRE felt it could not do any detailed work on this until the Methodist Council has had the opportunity to understand how we had reached the current position and agreed various principles about its possible use.  
 

Background

The purpose of this section is to outline how we have reached the current position.  The roots lie in three separate but inter-related Conference reports: “The Making of Ministry” (1997), the District Allocations and Future Funding section of the Methodist Council report (2000) and “Initial Training for Authorised Ministries: Planning it and Funding it” (2001).  Each of these reports deals with a range of issues and resulted in a number of resolutions but the pertinent ones are:

· The 1997 Conference declined to accept the principle of “capping” the number of students entering initial ministerial training.  This was confirmed by the 2000 Conference.


· The 1997 Conference welcomed and authorised further work on Regional Theological Resource Centres and Networks (the forerunner in conceptual terms to both the ecumenical Regional Training Partnerships (RTPs) in England and the new Methodist Training Forums). This was to include a better sharing of resources between training for lay and ordained people.


· The 2000 Conference, faced with a huge budget deficit relating to training costs, agreed that a new training assessment in addition to the ‘general assessment’ should be levied on the Districts “to cover the total costs of training for both lay and ordained people within the Connexional Team Budgets”.  Previously these costs had been met partly from the general assessment, partly from voluntary donations to the Fund for Training and partly from capital reserves, which had been relied on for many years but were now exhausted.


· The 2001 Conference dealt with the conflicting demands arising from the increasing number of students entering training, following the numerically successful introduction of Foundation Training, and the districts who believed themselves unable or unwilling to increase or even maintain the level of the new training assessment agreed by the 2000 Conference and who were fearful of an “open ended” funding policy for initial training.

On the advice of the Methodist Council, the Conference therefore adopted the principle of regulated funding in respect of the budgets for initial training for authorised ministry for five years from 2002-03.  This meant that the level of funding (and therefore the training assessment) was fixed at £2.75 million (+ inflation) for the five years 2002-07.

The figure of £2.75 million had been recommended by TSRE on the basis that this amount would pay for the maximum projected number of students and thus enable all accepted students to be trained in line with the 1997 Conference decision. It was also recognised that this figure would enable the Methodist Church to maintain and develop the existing network of training resources, its ecumenical commitments and the quality of training on offer.

It was estimated that £2.75m would enable between 350 and 410 students to be in training at any one time.  The variable number was due to the varying permutations of foundation or pre-ordination and full or part-time each of which had a different cost.   

It is also worth noting that the 2001 report states that the term initial training in this context “refers to foundation Training (which may lead to people seeking appointments as lay workers or offering as candidates for presbyteral or diaconal ministry) and Pre-ordination Training and Probation for ministers and deacons.”

The current balance on the Training Assessment designated fund arises directly from this decision as it represents the accumulated under spend for five years between the actual costs of initial training (block grants and maintenance fees) and the money collected through the training assessment.

The reason that the designated fund has reached its current size stems from two sources.  Firstly the Training Assessment is “hypothecated”, it is a levy raised for a specific purpose to be spent on that purpose, in this case initial training.  Secondly the number of students accepted in each of the five years has been significantly less than the projected 370.  The figures and increasing balance are shown in fig 1.

	
	Year
	Projected number of students in 2001 report
	Actual student number
	Balance on training assessment designated fund at 31st August.

	
	1998-99
	
	251
	

	
	1999-00
	
	307
	

	
	2000-01
	
	325
	

	
	2001-02
	356
	TBC
	

	The 

5 years of regulated funding.
	{
	2002-03
	370
	295
	£ 1,230,000

	
	{
	2003-04
	370
	298
	£ 2,015,000

	
	{
	2004-05
	370
	280
	£ 3,228,000

	
	{
	2005-06
	370
	223
	£ 4,671,000

	
	{
	2006-07
	370
	208
	£ 6,067,000


Figure 1: Student Numbers and Training Assessment Designated Fund Balances

In the autumn of 2003 it had become apparent that there was a significant underspend in this designated fund for the year 2002/3.  As this money was in a designated fund, any balance not used to meet the revenue costs of initial training in any particular year was automatically carried forward for use in the following year.  While it would have been possible either in this or future years to either remit the money back to the Circuits or undesignate the money so it could be used for other purposes, the Secretary for Presbyteral Ministry, in consultation with the responsible Co-ordinating Secretary and in line with our policies and usual practices, took the management decision that this money should continue to be designated for initial training and be allowed to accumulate year on year.  The reasons for this were threefold:


1. The training assessment was specifically levied for initial training and to use it for any other purpose would mean that the intentions of the Conference would not have been followed.


2. In the early years it was still possible that the number of students would start rising again and thus the balance would be needed to meet any shortfall in the initial training budget.


3. The General Synod of the Church of England in July 2003 adopted resolutions relating to “Formation for Ministry within a Learning Church” (the so called “Hind Report”).  This created the concept of Regional Training Partnerships which would deal with initial ministerial training in a radically new way by regionalising resources and working ecumenically (Anglican/Methodist/URC).  If the original vision had been carried out this would have involved the Methodist Church in significant transitional costs, for example some early ideas involved the physical relocation of Collages onto adjacent or common sites.  It was therefore felt important in the Autumn of 2003 that the underspend be allowed to accumulate to help pay for these potential transitional costs.


This management decision is reflected in the balance shown in the accounts for 2002/3 and the staff involved believe that it was clearly communicated to the Council and other bodies, although due to the nature of our record keeping (e.g. some bodies only keep records of decisions rather than discussions) it is very difficult to locate actual references to this.  However there is a reference in the Chairs Meeting notes for 2004/5 which says “Ken Howcroft wanted feedback on the finance and the assessment for training and the discontinuance of the excess amount.  A discussion took place, many questions were raised” but no decisions were recorded and the issue was not returned to at later meetings.

During the period 2003-2007, the balance on the training assessment designated fund rose year on year.  This was properly reported in the annual consolidated accounts to the Council, who receive these in full and to the Conference who receive a summary (but whose members may request a full copy).  The reference for the 2005/6 accounts is MC/07/34.  The overall amount is reported under “The funds of the council – Unrestricted income funds excluding pension liability” on page 23, which is expanded in footnote 16 pages 38/39.  The training assessment is the last item in the last table on page 38 and the note explaining what it is on page 39.

The Conference also received a number of reports between 2002 and 2004 which highlighted current and future issues which needed to be addressed in relation to training, training institutions and the role of TSRE.  These included in 2004 a major survey of emerging strategies and the parameters needed for future decision making, including financial matters.  It implicitly showed the type of start-up capital investments and transitional funding to new ways of working which would need to be met from the accumulating balance in this designated fund in future years.

It September 2004 the secretary for presbyteral ministry (the budget holder) changed and to some degree the history and significance of the designated fund were inevitably lost, although it is readily acknowledged by the current postholder that this represents a failure in continuity.  


The focus of the work also switched at about the same time onto what would happen at the end of designated funding period in August 2007 rather than the current arrangements.  This was in part driven by the failure of the initial vision of the Hind Report to materialise.

This lead to the 2006 Conference Report “Future use and configuration of training Intuitions” (FUCTI) and the 2007 report “Training Institutions Review Group” (TIRG).  While there are some differences in memory, it is likely that some members of the FUCTI group were aware of balance in the designated fund but not of its size and TIRG were not.  TIRG were given a specific task which meant they worked with the revenue aspects of the future budget rather than past actuals.  However both groups had the specific task of developing strategies that were entirely funded in revenue terms from the assessment or other repeatable income at a level that was affordable by the Circuits for at least 5 years and therefore not using the surplus in the designated fund for revenue purposes.


In not accepting the recommendations of the FUCTI report, Conference was advised that there would be a potential overspend of c. £500,000 on the initial training budget if the previous financial arrangements simply continued for 2007/8.  An emergency notice of motion was accepted from the floor of Conference that this should be paid for from the Epworth Fund.  In practice it is the intention of the Connexional Team to meet any overspend this year from the training assessment designated fund rather than the Epworth Fund.


TIRG instigated a model of regionally based Methodist Training Forums to manage all aspects of training for the whole people of God in a particular geographical area.  At the consultation for these shadow training forums on the 9th October 2007, the secretary for Presbyteral Ministry shared in confidence the size and potential availability of the Training Assessment Fund to pay for transitional costs relating to establishing the new forums and ways of working.  The existence and amount involved came as a considerable surprise to all those present.


There was a similar reaction when a draft paper was presented to the Training Strategies and Resources Executive on the 12th November.  TSRE did not feel it had enough information to make an informed recommendation to the Council at that point about how the balance on the Training Assessment designated fund should be used. It therefore requested that one of its members work with the staff in the Formation in Ministry office to prepare this paper, which comes in the name of TSRE to the Council via the Strategy and Resources Executive.   

This raises the final question of the role of TSRE.  TSRE was originally set up by the Conference in 1999 as a time limited body to oversee the establishment of the Regional Theological Resource Centres and Networks envisaged by the 1997 report.  Its stated purpose was ‘policy-making but has the responsibility for implementing the policies adopted by the Methodist Council and Conference which relate to regional training resources, and advising the Council and Conference in order to assist their decision-making’.  

In practice the concept of regional training resources has taken considerably longer to reach fruition than initially imagined and in the intervening period TSRE has offered comments and advice on a whole range of training matters, principally to Connexional Team staff and working groups such as FUCTI.  It has not received copies of, nor understood its role to be, the scrutiny of budgets.    Its current understanding of its role in this regard is “to make recommendations to the Methodist Council as to the resourcing of training through the connexional budget” (TSRE minutes 16.7.07).

Current Position

At the 31st August 2007, the un-audited balance of the Training Assessment Designated Fund was £ 6.067 million.   This is an unrestricted but designated fund.  Therefore it can be used for any Methodist purpose but there should be good reason for any proposals to undo the original designation.  In line with Methodist Church’s reserves policy and good charitable practice, the balance on this fund should be used in the next five years.


